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CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Good morning, everyone.  I'd like to call this meeting of the Subcommittee on Zoning & Franchises to order.  Joining me are Committee Members Larry Seabrook, Simcha Felder, Helen Sears, Mike McMahon and Robert Jackson.  We have one item on the agenda.  And, Melinda Katz is also here.  An application submitted by 151-45 6th Road, Whitestone Partners, LLC for an amendment of the zoning map and amendment to the City map and modification to a special permit to facilitate construction of 52 single-family detached homes in Whitestone, Queens.  
I'll let the applicant give the presentation.  But, for my colleagues' information, this is in my Council district and I do support the application.  
MARCIE KESNER:  Thank you very much.  Thank you very much, Council Member.  My name is Marcie Kesner.  I'm an Urban Planner with the firm of Kramer, Levin, Naftalis and Frankel, Land Use Counsel to the applicant.  With me is Jim Hickerson, who is representative of the developer.  

The application before you is for the Waterpointe project in Community Board 7 in Queens.  It comprises 52 single-family detached homes on a one zoning lot, which is going to be a large-scale residential development.  The site is over 11 acres in size.  The homes will be, as I said, detached homes on individual tax lots with a minimum lot area of approximately 5,000 square feet each.  The project would be built to a maximum floor area of approximately 280,000 zoning square feet, which would be slightly less than the permitted maximum floor area ratio of 0.5.  

What is before you today are four actions that are related and, which are needed to effectuate this development.  One is to amend the zoning map from an M1-2 to an R3-2 district, which reflects the zoning in the surrounding context.  One is certification of compliance of this project with the requirements of waterfront zoning.  
I would note that on NAR32 district, in a low-density district, there is no requirement for publicly accessible open space to be provided.  However, the applicant is providing three acres of publicly accessible landscaped open space, which is shown here [off-mic].  It will be landscaped trees, benches, paths, lawn, lighting, everything that would comply, generally, with the
MALE VOICE:  You need to speak into the mic.

MARCIE KESNER:  I'm sorry, --will generally comply with the requirements of waterfront zoning.  We are providing, again, visual corridors that are required under waterfront zoning, as well.
The project is--

MALE VOICE:  You have to speak in the mic.

MARCIE KESNER:  I'm sorry.  I'm sorry.  The homes are not--

MALE VOICE:  [Off-mic] closer.

MARCIE KESNER:  Okay.  I can talk and he can point.  Okay.  The other actions that we are requesting are to de-map a portion of an existing map of an unimproved street, which is called 152nd Street, which would be acquired by the development and used as-- incorporated in the project.  152nd Street currently is an irregularly shaped street that continues in a jagged fashion north of the property line.  We propose to de-map that street, acquire it and create a new street grid, which will knit the project into the surrounding street grid.

The last action that we are requesting in order to effectuate this project is that because this is a single zoning lot, the requirements for minimum distance between buildings, with window-to-window conditions would be a minimum of 45 feet between each building.  What we are requesting is waivers at 36 locations so that we can actually reflect more of the standards of what you would normally have in an R3-2 district, which would be 15 feet in total between two buildings, a minimum side lot line in a-- if they were separate zoning lots.
The project is providing a private road system.  The private road regulations in the zoning resolution do not apply to this project because it is in an R3-2 district and is entirely comprised of single-family detached homes.  However, we meet all of the standards within the zoning resolution for private roads, 34 feet from curb to curb, planting, continuous planting strips--

FEMALE VOICE:  Please speak into the mic.

MARCIE KESNER:  I'm sorry.  -- continuous planting strips, trees, driveways that are generally 18 feet in length.  There are all, and some of them longer, but all exceed the minimum requirement.  

The only place where we would have had to have a waiver of the private road requirements, had it applied to us, is at the very western edge, where we don't provide a planting strip alongside a sidewalk.  We had a choice at a narrow portion of the site to provide either a sidewalk so that we could have continuous pedestrian access through the project to the open space from the surrounding community, or have the planting strip.  We couldn't fit both.  We thought the sidewalk was more important.  

And, in addition to the almost three acres of publicly accessible open space, every home will have their own private open space, both front yards and rear yards.  

And, I'd be happy to answer any questions that anybody may have about the project.  

CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  For my colleagues' information, the developer in this case met with me well before the project was certified; met with the Civic Associations and the Community Board, really did a great job of reaching out to the community and working with us to make sure that the project fit in with the neighborhood.  
One of the things that, one of the major concerns that the community had from the very beginning that whatever residential development went on in that location, it matched the character of the neighboring homes.  And, this is a one-family home neighborhood.  These are one-family detached homes.  And, I can tell you the community couldn't be happier with the project.  And, it replaces manufacturing commercial, which had been a tremendous problem with the commercial truck traffic through the residential neighborhood.  

So, this is a win-win for the community and for the City.  The Community Board voted unanimously in favor; the Borough President and City Planning.  I urge my colleagues to approve it.  And, I just need-- he walked out of the room.
FEMALE VOICE:  You lost what?

CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Thank you.  Seeing no questions and I see no one signed up to speak on the public hearing, seeing none, the public hearing is closed.  With that, Chair recommends approval.  I'll ask counsel to call the vote.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Chairman Avella.

CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  Aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Christian Hylton, counsel to the Zoning & Franchises Committee.  Council Member Felder.

COUNCIL MEMBER FELDER:  - -
CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Council Member Katz.

COUNCIL MEMBER KATZ:  Aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Council Member McMahon.

COUNCIL MEMBER McMAHON:  Aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Council Member Seabrook.

COUNCIL MEMBER SEABROOK:  Aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Council Member Sears.

COUNCIL MEMBER SEARS:  Aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Council Member Vann.

COUNCIL MEMBER VANN:  Aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  By a vote of seven in the affirmative, none in the negative, no abstentions, LU 932, 933 and 934 are approved and referred to the full Land Use Committee.
CHAIRPERSON AVELLA:  And, we will keep the vote open for a few minutes for other Council Members that are in the building and at other hearings.  Thank you, everyone.  This closes this meeting-- can I close it?

[END TAPE 1002]

[START TAPE 1003]

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Council Member Gioia.

COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Thank you very much.  I vote yes.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Vote now stands eight in the affirmative, none in the negative, no abstentions.  
Council Member Jackson.

COUNCIL MEMBER JACKSON:  I vote aye.

CHRISTIAN HYLTON:  Vote stands nine in the affirmative, none in the negative, no abstentions.  All items referred to the full Land Use Committee.  

COUNCIL MEMBER JACKSON:  This hearing of the Subcommittee Zoning & Franchise is hereby closed at 1:35 p.m.
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